Minutes of the fifty fifth meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on Wednesday 19th January 2011 at Queen Anne 075, Greenwich, Avery Hill Campus 

Present

	C. Rose (OSA, Chair)
	S. Naylor (LQU, Officer)
	

	C. Delage (ARC)
	R. Dolden (CMS)
	G. Farmer (EDU)

	S. Leggatt (EDU)
	A. Grant (ENG)
	V. Habgood (HEA)

	S. Walker (EDT)
	M. Castens (ILS)
	Z. Pettit (HUM

	D. Sheppard (QAO)
	E. Kehoe (OSA)
	L. Pollard (SCI)

	J. Everett (SCI)
	K. Cowlard (PD)
	

	In attendance
	G. Anderson (CWBL)
	

	
	S. Alsford (EDT)
	


	10.55.1
	Apologies
	

	
	S. Jarvis, J. Cullinane, W. Cealey Harrison  


	

	10.55.2
	LQC Membership

	

	
	The Chair thanked Dr Keith Cowlard from the Partnership Division for his contribution to LQC over the past four years.  The Committee wished him well on his retirement.

The Chair and Committee extended a warm welcome to two new members:  Mr. Simon Leggatt, Head of the Department of Professional Learning and Development (Education School) and Professor Jeremy Everett, Head of the Department of Pharmaceutical, Chemical and Environmental Sciences (Science School).
 
	

	10.55.3
	Minutes of the Meeting of 1st December 2010
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting of 1st December 2010 were agreed as an accurate record, subject to one correction:  that minute 09.54.4 b(i) relating to the Institute of Engineering Technicians should read Institution of Engineering and Technology.
	

	10.55.4
	Actions Arising from the Meeting of 1st December 2010

	

	10.9.54 refers
	LQC noted that the minutes should make clear that the University has in place a formal APL policy.  The current requirement to draft the document further will constitute an expanded policy with more detailed guidance on requirements for revised processes.  The timescale for presentation remains May LQC and June Academic Council for formal dissemination and implementation in 2011/12.

	

	10.9.54(b) refers
	LQC received and noted School of Architecture and Construction response to the recent recommendations made by the accreditation visit of the Chartered Institute of Housing.


	

	10.53.4(b) refers
	LQC received an update on the migration to Moodle as the institutional VLE.  The committee noted no concerns over the migration and that it is taking place according to the timetable following ILS having undertaken detailed meetings with School-based staff.  It was confirmed that migration to Moodle for Schools with early start programmes, such as in Health and Social Care and Architecture and Construction, the intention is to have them running from the start on the Moodle test/Development system and then to transfer them to the live system. The only difference will be accessing it via the portal instead of direct.
ILS confirmed that training on the new system will take place via a cascade model and Schools need to ensure they have identified key staff locally to undertake initial training by ILS staff.


	

	10.55.5
	Teaching, Learning and Enhancement

	

	(a)
	Report on transition and New Student Arrivals 
	

	
	LQC received a report on Student Transition to the University, undertaken in response to recommendations made by Academic Council in January 2010.   The paper presented evaluations by students of their experience of arriving at the University and results of School reporting and consultation with staff and provided a number of recommendations for future actions.  The paper provided a view of positive progress against 2010 recommendations which included further development of  pre-arrival information, development of a range of transitional activities, inclusion of formal monitoring mechanisms to include evaluation and planning and the continuation of a University wide survey to include School based questions. The paper also presented a new draft Policy on New Arrivals and Transition.
LQC noted that student responses to the survey were very positive.  Continued maintenance of a decent transition from the University’s perspective however, can in part be predicated upon placing less reliance on clearing to meet HEFCE contract and continued reductions in registration of students later than the commencement of term as these allow for pre-arrival contact and participation in the first week’s activities.
Areas in which the University needs to place greater emphasis include inclusion of and provision  for “non-standard” entrants, ensuring that the predictability of class size becomes a more accurate part of the first few weeks, better matching of room size and nature to requirement and need, clearly linked to stability in timetabling and the move to support this through earlier option choice exercises. Access to early, reliable and understandable timetable information is a priority for students and requires better cross-institutional communication.
LQC endorsed the report and the draft Policy and agreed to “The First Week” as a proposed name for transition activities on arrival whenever they may occur in the session.  LQC also endorsed proposals to consider a different Policy for postgraduate students as the two student constituencies are very different and acknowledged the need to tailor transition activities to include and meet the needs of non-standard entrants (including e.g. mature and part-time students, international students). It was agreed that the EDU should continue to run a university-wide New Arrivals survey rather than local forms of evaluation.
The paper and Policy will be presented to the new arrivals working group and the Policy will be presented to Council in final form in March 2011.
	

	b)
	Approaches to the Design and Delivery of Work Based Learning Activity
	

	
	LQC received and discussed a major report from the Centre for Work Based Learning which provided an overview of University activities in the area of WBL, with some particular focus on Foundation Degrees within the Partner College Network.  The paper will be re-presented to the Partnership Development Group on 2/2/2011.
The report presented a strong view that the University maintains a broad view of what constitutes Work Based Learning (WBL) within its programmes, acknowledging that that there are wide and varied approaches to WBL.  It recognized that there are still clear areas in which the University and its local Partners can work to ensure that WBL activity is built into the foundations of programme structures where applicable. Specifically, the report identified, through School responses to a set questionnaire, the need to ensure that employers are fully engaged in the approval and review processes for programmes that contained significant elements of work based activities.  Another key recommendation focused upon the potential to make placement activity more flexible within University structures – particularly though use of summer activity prior to student progression to the next stage of study.  The potential to develop UG Flex further in this respect could be investigated.  
LQC requested some amendments to the report as follows:

· That the large number of recommendations be amalgamated where possible

· That the report identify which areas of the University ought to be responsible for each of the revised recommendations

· That the report provide an acronym list

· That the report clarifies the text to indicate that RSME courses at Medway do not require a 60% pass rate but that the continued support of the armed forces for the individual student is based upon the student achieving 60%.

· That statements regarding QTS on pp 17 be revised in discussion with School of Education


	

	Action
	Paper to be redrafted for presentation to PDG in the light of the above recommendations:
	G Anderson
PDG 

2/2/2011

	c)
	QAA Code of Practice:  Disabled Students 


	

	
	LQC received a short comprehensive report from OSA covering the University’s approach to the QAA Code of Practice in respect of Students with Disabilities, revised in 2001/11.  The LQC viewed the summary as both helpful and succinct; confirming that the University’s awareness of the Code and how it is implemented institutionally is appropriate to its aims through both offices and Schools.  LQC endorsed the report’s recommendations.
There are areas where University approaches could be strengthened and LQC identified these in discussion as:
· Development of approaches to cater for large scale growth in numbers

· Higher level of engagement for senior University staff to raise profile

· Enhanced approach to the business processes of the code through better management of timeliness of submissions and a reduction of the numbers of students entering the University late.

It was recognized that the development of Student Experience Committees could provide a forum to discuss and disseminate effective practices and raise issues at School level and LQC recommended that these new committees discuss this section of the Code and how it is viewed from the student perspective at local level  as a part of their student focused remit.
LQC felt that section 4 of the report ought to be revised to take into account the extent to which OSA and the wider University does monitor its provision for students with disabilities.  

	

	Action
	Student Experience Committees to consider local issues

Redraft Section 4 of the report for submission the LQC secretary
	SQAO
E. Kehoe



	10.55.6
	 Quality assurance
	

	a)
	University Approval and Review Schedule

	

	
	LQC received the first downloaded review schedule from the UG Flex Banner web data.  The practice of identifying review dates at the outset was commended where those Schools had provided actual dates.  LQC acknowledged that building an approval and review schedule must now take place much earlier than has traditionally been the custom and that full schedules for any forthcoming session should be available no later than May of any year.
The LQU representative requested the School of Education to confirm how it will approach and cluster the large scale review activity of its LLS network colleges in 2011/12. 

LQU also noted that Chair training had been undertaken for School of Science staff at the request of the School.  This was a successful model and all Schools were advised to propose staff members for training to add to a growing pool of potential Chairs.


	

	Action
	All Schools to (a) provide actual dates for the review of listed programmes and (b) to provide details and dates of proposed approval events for new  programmes

	SQAO/DLQ
May LQC 



	Action
	School of Education to confirm with central QA Manager responsible it proposed management of partnership review inn 2010 and 2011.

	G. Farmer

	b)
	PSRB Reports
	

	
	i) LQC received and noted a desk-based study from the Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development, covering the MA/PG Diploma in Personnel and Development (CIPD Advanced level units).  The visit was reported as successful with 4 recommendations, two of these being “essential” and relating to submission to the CIPD of Staff CVs and clarification in the student handbook regarding what success in the award will permit in terms of CIPD membership.  Two advisable conditions related to submission of outline plans to increase the number of CIPD qualified teaching staff and to clarify who is exams officer and who has responsibility for CIPD licensing and student registration.  None of these are viewed as onerous and a response, as required will be made to the CIPD by their required date of March 2011.  The School representative noted that the advisable regarding increase of CIPD registered staff was not always easy to follow in view of cost implications for individuals concerned.

ii) LQC noted the recent visit by the Forensic Society to review the School of Science’s undergraduate programmes in Forensic Science and Forensic Science with Criminology.  Representatives of the LQU attended the key meeting with the Society.  The outcomes of the visit will be made know in a report in due course.  
	

	Action
	Business School response to CIPD to be submitted to LQC for information and comment.
	J. Cullinane

March LQC

	c)
	External Examining appointments

	

	
	LQC noted two recent appointments.

	

	
	Date of Next meeting: 

Wednesday 15th February   2011, QA 075 Greenwich Maritime Campus

	

	
	There will be a late start to this meeting.  Lunch will be served at 13.15 and the meeting to commence at 13.45
	


� The pool for 2011 now stands in the region of 64 staff.  LQU predicts the need for 80 to provide best cover and precludes over-reliance on single individuals





